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Passengers Who Get Bumped Off the Flight 

Overbooking by airlines continues to be a 
major complaint of air travelers in spite of 
the CAB order that airlines display signs 
warning passengers they may be "bumped" even 
if they have a confirmed reservation. A 
similar notice should be included in all 
airline tickets. The same CAB order requires 
airlines to inform passengers that if they are 
bumped they may be entitled to compensatory 
payment. The next time you fly ask at the 
ticket counter for a copy of the rules on 
"denied boarding compensation." Early airport 
arrival may help prevent your being bumped, 
but in the event you are, airline personnel 
must inform you of your rights to "denied . 
boarding compensation." 

Gas Mileage Guide Available 

Free copies of the first edition of the 1979 
Gas Mileage Guide for New Car Buyers are now 
available. The pocket size guides contain 
basic information about new car, station wagon 
and light truck models and their estimated 
miles-per-gallon ratings. The 1979 guide gives 
only one rating for estimated miles per gal
lon, instead of city, highway and combined mpg 
ratings used in the past. The new guide also 
lists the estimated annual fuel costs for 1979 
vehicles, manufacturers' information on body 
style and size, engine size and type, number 
of cylinders or rotors and type of transmiss
ion and fuel systems. Single copies of the 
guide can be obtained from any new car dealer 
or by writing Fuel Economy, Pueblo, CO 81009. 

Let's Hear It for A & P •••• 

As part of its Operation Aware program A & P 

January/February 1979 

has begun publishing a free consumer newslet
ter called More for Your Money. Designed to 
help consumers stretch their food dollars and 
keep pace with soaring food prices, the new 
guide is part of their current effort to help 
customers sharpen their shopping skills, and 
become better informed about the foods they 
buy. Look for it at your supermarket. 

Don't Wait, Insulate 

As temperatures fall, homeowners' thoughts 
often turn to considerations of insulation. 
If you are thinking about having insulation 
installed or installing it yourself, you may 
want to send for a fact sheet and sample model 
contract for insulation products which is 
available free by writing to the S.C. Depart
ment of Consumer Affairs or by calling 1-800-
922-1594. 

A Shady Suggestion 

A familiar household product -- the window 
shade -- has been found to make a major con
tribution to cutting fuel costs for summer 
cooling and winter heating, according to a 
recent research study. Scientists have calcu
lated from test results that "as much as eight 
cents per dollar spent on heating and 21 cents 
per dollar spent on cooling" are saved by the 
use of window 'shades in a typical residence in 
moderate climate. The study showed that low
ered shades blocked out up to 54% of the sun's 
rays and hot air that normally get into the 
home through the windows in the summer, and up 
to 31% of the indoor heat that normally es
capes through windows in winter. In each 
instance, the shades - retailing at about $6 
each - outperformed more expensive venetian 
blinds and drapes by a wide margin. In the 



rapidly growing Sun Belt areas of the country, 
the use of window shades may make a signifi
cant impact on the family fuel budget, since 
air conditioners are used more than in the 
northern tier of states. Energy experts esti
mate that perhaps half of the $30 billion 
spent yearly on home cooling and heating is 
wasted, partly due to heat gained in summer or 
lost in winter, through windows. In summer, 
for example, 10 times as much heat may enter 
a house through a sunlit window as through the 
walls surrounding it. As a result, penetra
tion of hot air and sun rays through windows 
is a major contributor to the explosive jump 
in summertime demand for electricity to run 
air conditioning and cooling systems. In 
tests simulating summer conditions, re
searchers found that a window with a light
color opaque shade let in 47 to 54% less total 
heat the heat from the sun's rays and hot 
a1r - than an unshaded window. A translucent 
shade achieved a 44% heat reduction, they re
ported. By comparison, a light-color drapery 
with a white surface backing reduced heat gain 
by 33%, more than one-third less effectively 
than the window shade. A typical venetian 
blind was found to decrease heat gain by 29% 
when fully closed and by only 18% when the 
slats are set at the customary 45-degree an
gle. In this comparison, the window shade 
was found to be up to two-thirds more effect-
1Ve than the venetian blind. Overall the win
dow shade cut back heat from sunlight by 63%. 
It reduced heat gain from the hot air alone, 
without any solar radiation, by 15%. The 
research team found two reasons why tightly 
fitted shades were more effective for summer 
use than venetian blinds and draperies. (1) 
The shade is more opaque than the others to 
the hot rays of the sun. (2) Because it 1s 
both nonporous and forms a tighter air seal at 
the window, the inward flow of hot air 1s 
blocked. The window shades and venetian 
blinds tested had a quarter-inch clearance 
along their vertical edges and just touched 
the sill; the drapery completely covered the 
window. In the simulated winter-condition 
tests, the scientists found window shades to 
be an effective means of preventing heat loss 
through windows, far more efficient than vene
tian blinds and drapes. Such losses are typi
cally 3 to 4 times greater than through walls 
adjacent to windows. When "outside" temperat
ures ranged from 20 to 50 degrees F., a light
color window shade decreased heat loss through 
the test window by 24 to 31%. A typical drap
ery and a typical venetian blind were found to 
reduce the heat loss by only 6 to 7%, or only 

one-fourth as effective as the window shade. 
The researchers concluded that the effective
ness of the window shade under winter condi
tions is determined more by its ability to 
prevent air flow than by the properties of the 
material itself. While heat through windows 
runs up home cooling bills in the summer, it 
can be helpful to the householder in the w1n
ters. Each degree of heat gained in the win
ter can save an additional 3% on heating 
bills, according to Federal officials. That 
is why it is recommended that shades be raised 
during the day on winter days to let in sun
light and thereby reduce demands on the heat
ing system. In turn, during the cold mornings 
and after dark, the shade should be drawn to 
prevent interior heat from escaping. The re
search findings quantify dramatically why win
dow shades are the least costly means of cut
ting energy use and saving on fuel bills. 
Dollar for dollar, they are the home owner's 
best investment in home energy conservation 
today and in the forseeable future, since the 
cost of home cooling and heating is continual
ly rising. Insulation, caulking and weather
stripping are vitally needed, and dollar
savings conclusions of the researchers are 
based on a well-insulated home. It is esti
mated that about 40 million single-family 
homes in the United States are not adequately 
protected from the weather, and it would cost 
around $20 billion to make them energy-effic
ient. This could improve cooling and heating 
efficiency by as much as 20 to 30%, but it 
would take at least a decade to complete the 
work, according to the National Energy Plan. 
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Suggestions for winterizing yourself, your 
family, and your home and in general cope with 
winter. 

1. Put clean filters in the furnace and lay 
in a supply now so you can change filters 
regularly throughout the heating season. 

2. Put on storm windows and doors. 

3. Have furnace checked to make sure that it 
is clean and in good working order. 

4. Check 
are closed 
is not in 
chimney. 

fireplace dampers to make sure they 
and keep them closed when fireplace 

use to prevent heat from escaping up 

5. Have fireplace and chimney checked to make 
sure it is clean of soot and in good working 
order. Chimney sweeps are more prevalent now. 

6. If you have room air conditioners remove 
and store them for winter. If you can't 
remove them, weather strip around them and 
cover with purchasable plastic covers or make 
your own with plastic film and masking tape. 

7. Consider making plastic storm windows for 
unenclosed or unheated porches, basement 
windows or other windows lacking storm win
dows. 

8. Check permanent windows and doors to see 
they fit tightly; if they don't use weather 
stripping or caulking. 

9. Buy each member of your family a warm 
sweater or sweatshirt and wear them during 
evening, mornings and weekends. 

10. Start each 
homemade soup or 
mixtures which 
nutrition. 

meal with a large bowl of 
broth. Avoid dried soup 

have little taste and less 

11. Drink lots of hot drinks such as broth, 
bouillon, hot tea. 

12. Start a routine of exercises or calis
thenics which you do religiously every day. 

13. Lower the thermostat to 65 degrees Fahren
heit during the day and to 55 degrees at 
night. 

14. Have insulation installed in your house if 

you haven't already done so. 

15. Bring some firewood inside and store it in 
a place where it can dry well before using. 

16. Make sure you have some type of emergency 
heating equipment available so you can keep at 
least one room warm enough to be livable if 
power/furnace goes out. This can be a fire
place, small well-vented wood or coal stove, 
even a camp stove. 

17. Eat well-balanced, nutritional meals to 
allow the body to produce its own heat effic
iently, especially quick-energy foods such as 
dried fruit, raisins, etc. 

18. Use several light-weight blankets for 
sleeping rather than one very heavy blanket. 

19. Wear a wool hat, especially 
under emergency conditions. 
between half to three-quarters 
through the head. 

when sleeping 
The body loses 

of its heat 

20. Have a supply of candles and candlesticks 
or oil lamps, matches, flashlight, extra 
batteries, available in case of power short
ages. 

21. Have 
require 
cheeses, 
sandwich 

a supply of foods on hand 
no cooking such as tinned 
fruits, nuts, raw vegetables, 
spreads, bread. 

which 
meats, 
milk, 

22. If power goes off and stays off for any 
length of time, keep the freezer door closed 
as much as possible and first use the food 
stored in the refrigerator. 

23. Have a battery-powered radio and extra 
batteries which will enable you to hear wea
ther forecasts, emergency information and 
advice broadcast by local authorities, even if 
you are without electricity. 

24. Before an emergency happens, spend some 
time finding amusement items and putting them 
together on one shelf or in one closet where 
they can be easily found in case your power 
goes out and you have no radio, TV, stereo. 
Include such items as cards, games, musical 
instruments, hobby kits not needing electrici
ty, song music and song books, photo albums, 
favorite books, puzzles, paper, pencils, pens, 
letter writing equipment, crossword puzzles, 
etc. 



Recall Rollcall 

NHTSA has received 53 reports of engine com
partment fires ~n 1977 Porche 911 cars. 
Suspected source of fires involves malfunc
tions in air conditioning units. 

Ford is recalling some 900 1979 Econoline vans 
and Club wagons with possible defective seat 
belts. 

NHTSA has begun safety 
73 Toyota Corolla and 
problem with throttle 
position which could 
control. 

investigation of 1971-
Corona cars for alleged 
sticking in the open 
cause loss of vehicle 

Ford is 
cheros 
federal 

recalling some 750 1979 model Ran
to replace wheels that do not meet 

truck rim labeling requirements. 

What to Buy When 

January: Appliances, bicycles, blankets, 
books, china, clothes dryers, dishes, furni
ture, furs, glassware, handbags, home furnish
ings, housewares, infant's wear, men's shirts, 
refrigerators, freezers, rugs, carpets, sport
swear, stereo equipment, storm windows, toil
etries, toys, water heaters. 

February: Air conditioners, bedding, bicy
cles, used cars, china, clothes dryers, dishes 
drapes, curtains, furniture, glassware, home 
furnishings, housewares, lamps, men's shirts, 
rugs, carpets, silverware, sportswear, stereo 
equipment, storm windows, toys. 
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Addenda 

Although a decision from the PSC will · not be 
forthcoming until sometime after January 1, 
the Southern Bell rate increase request hear
ing has ended and it is interesting to look 
back at the past several months from an evalu
ative viewpoint. From the outset, we recog
nized that time, money and manpower odds were 
against us in the preparation of this case 
within the limited time we had between the 
creation of the Division of Consumer Advocacy 
on July 25 and the beginning of the hearing on 
October 16. This gave us less than three 
months to prepare this highly complex and 
technical case. We approached the proceedings 
in a professional manner, and while we cannot 
assess the effect of our performance until the 
PSC issues its order, I believe that we gave 
it all we had. I hope that we earned the re
spect not only of the PSC but that of Southern 
Bell, the other intervenors, and certainly 
most importantly, the respect and confidence 
of the public in whose interest we intervened. 
I hope it was apparent that we were prepared 
in terms of information and commitment and 
asked forceful questions and vigorously pur
sued lines of pertinent cross-examination. 
The purpose of the hearing was to present the 
information necessary to help the PSC arrive 
at a decision which is fair and reasonable for 
all parties concerned. I believe we were able 
to make a valid contribution to that purpose. 

Administrator 
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